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COMMUNITY
NNCEA Pushes Chief 
and Council for School 
Improvements

By: Angela Levasseur, NNOC Vice-Principal
When I walked in the gym at OK School on the evening 
of Thursday February 16th, 2017, for the 1st Annual David 
MacDonald Memorial Volleyball and Basketball Tournament 
I had to blink twice, rub my eyes, and then do a double take. 
Students who graduated in the early to mid 90s and many 
“even more experienced community members” were flying 
through the air in the gym! They were sliding across the floor 
and even leaping toward the rafters. 

In a seemingly effortless fashion, these former NNOC 
Warriors (aka Moms and Dads) were bumping, setting , spiking , 
and six packing our current students. It was certainly a sight 
to behold! It was wonderful to witness parent, community 

and school staff teams being 
actively engaged in our school 
and mentoring our high 
school students in life long 
active and healthy living. 

On Friday February 17th, 
2017, we hosted a basketball 
tournament at OK School 
as well. On this evening, I 

was equally amazed and entertained. I could see the school 
staff and Chief and Council teams block, dunk and score 
on our students. Although the teams were very skilled and 
competitive, it was all in good fun and there sportsmanship 
was in abundance. In honour of our late colleague and 
friend, we named the tournaments as the 1st Annual David 
MacDonald Memorial Volleyball and Basketball tournaments. 
David aka Mac loved sports, all sports. He was also passionate 
about coaching our children here in NCN. David would have 
truly loved this event, thus it was fitting that we named it in 
his honour. 

David was competitive and he loved to win. He would 
have been extremely pleased by the level of intensity that 

was witnessed at the tournament. The NCN Dads’ volleyball 
team took 1st place in the volleyball tournament after facing 
the Over 50/Chief and Council team in a neck and neck series 
that was a true nail biter. Chief Marcel Moody and Councillor 
Ron Spence are good, really good. Let me put it this way – to 
members of other First Nations communities who are reading 
this article – my Chief and Council can beat your Chief and 
Council at either sport!

The basketball tournament was won by the OK School/
NNOC staff team led by Brianna and Allison MacDonald; 
David’s twin daughters. Once again, it was a very intense and 
close game. NCN Chief and Council’s team lost by only 2 
points and mere seconds before the buzzer! Both tournaments 
were very entertaining to watch and extremely fun for the 
participants and fans. In the spirit of healthy living and wellness, 
NNOC provided all community members and participants 

with healthy snacks such as 
oranges, bananas, apples, 
vegetables and dip, chicken 
noodle soup, fruit juice and 
water. 

In closing , NNOC would 
like to thank MFNERC for 
making this Community 
Engagement Activity event 
possible; we could not have 
done this without their 
support! Thanks are also 
due to Terry Linklater and 
Lou Moodie at NCN Parks 
and Recreation. Last but not 
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Chief Marcel Moody displays his basketball skills (and height advantage), by blocking a shot.
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Tornament Fun...
Continued from page 1 Sharing a Vision on Jordan’s Principle 

at Keewaywin: Our Way Homeleast, NNOC teacher David Da Silva 

played a pivotal role in the planning 

and organizing of the tournament. We 

are very much looking forward to next 

year’s event and yes, we may even put 

a formal challenge out to other First 

Nations’ Chief and Councils. NCN 

members and leaders have shown that 

they are very athletically gifted and 

competitive in sports! Thank you to 

all whom spectated, participated and 

assisted in making our first annual David 

MacDonald Memorial Tournament a 

success! For photos see page 6.
The Keeyaywin engagement session was well attended by community 
leaders and members. More on page 3...

NCN Women Celebrated on International Women’s Day
On March 8, 2017 women were 
recognized and there was a celebration 
of the many essential contributions 
women make at the centre of our lives, 
our families and our communities, our 
relationships with our mothers, sisters, 
aunts and daughters are sacred and they 
must be respected.

International Women’s Day is 
acknowledged annually on March 8. It 
celebrates social, political and economic 
achievements of women while focusing 
world attention on areas requiring further 
action. 

The success of women in 
Nisichawayasihk was honoured on the day.

In the spirit and memory of NCN 
ancestral grandmothers like petikwuthesit 
(thunder foot), tehtepistekwan (rolling 
head), macheschekwanis(curly hair), 
pecheko’ wekeesh, omesakasow, and 
chochawechets their accomplishments 
were celebrated.

Because of NCN’s ancestral 
grandmothers, Nehetho people live 
and will continue to live, not only in the 
splendor of the past or the poetry of 
legends, but in the true spirit of ancestors 
and in the hearts of elders.

First Nation’s people have always 
given honour and the utmost respect to 
the female spirit. Respect for the female is 
a spiritual matter and a human concern in 
the daily lives of many.

The women and the female spirit has 

been of great value to NCN ancestors and 
is still a great value to Citizens today!

We are told to respect our mothers, 
our sisters, our daughters, and grand-
daughters because they are the bearers of 
life (pematesiwin).

Theirs is a sacred duty that no man 
will ever know; no man will ever know the 
pain that the women go through in their 
journey. 

The great spirit gave the female a very 
blessed role in the life of this world. This 
is why men must give the women honour 
and respect.

The contributions of women is not 
to be measured in the material realm, 
but measured within humility, respect, 
courage, love, and good medicine.

The great words of the ancestors tells 
us that the creator put us here to respect 
each other, to be kind to each other in our 
relationships to all things and all people.

As leaders, citizens, parents 
and grandparents, we must all take 
responsibility to protect the women, our 
young girls, and our children.
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 KITITAHWINAOW ACHIMOWIN

Community News

Leadership of Nisichawayasihk Cree Nation welcomed Dr. 
Cynthia Wesley-Esquimaux to the Nation on March 14 and  
15, 2017.

Dr. Wesley-Esquimaux is the Minister’s Special 
Representative of INAC and was in NCN, participating in 
Keewaywin, Manitoba’s First Nation Engagement on Child and 
Family Services and Jordan’s Principle.

Cynthia, Chair on Truth and Reconciliation at Lakehead 
University, is a leader in environmental and humanitarian 
causes she is actively engaged in a variety of initiatives across 
Canada and is an active and engaging media representative. 
Cynthia is a member of the Chippewa of Georgina Island First 
Nation in Lake Simcoe, Ontario and has dedicated her life to 
building bridges of understanding between people. She sees 
endless merit in bringing people from diverse cultures, ages, 
and backgrounds together to engage in practical dialogue and 
applied research initiatives, and is deeply committed to public 
education and active youth engagement. 

On day one of the event, Nisichawayasihk Cree Nation 
community members participated in a group exercise on 
Touchstones of Hope. After the exercises, attendees gathered 
in circles and community members shared their vision on 
the design and full implementation Jordan’s Principle. Day 
two focused on the First Nations Child and Family Services 
program.

The engagement sessions were well attended by NCN 
youth, Elders, Citizens, Chief and Council, Child and Family 
Services CEO and staff, as well as staff in education, health, 
social development, language and culture service providers.

WHAT IS KEEWAYWIN?
In the Oji-Cree language, Keewaywin translates to “our way 
home.” Residential schools and the Sixties Scoop forcibly 
removed our children from their family and communities. 
Child and Family Services continues to take our children 
from their homes. Lack of services in First Nations has also 
lead to the break down of families. Our Way Home is a First 
Nations led initiative to engage First Nations. It will develop a 
PATH (Planning Alternative Tomorrows with Hope) within a 
reconciliation framework. It is designed to return our children 

NCN Hosts Keewaywin: Our Way Home 
– Manitoba First Nations Engagement

home, not only to a physical location, 
but to a place that involves the holistic 
wellbeing of the person’s spiritual, 
emotional and mental self.

The Assembly of Manitoba Chiefs is 
conducting regional engagement on how 
First Nations want Canada to respond 
to the January 2016 Canadian Human 
Rights Tribunal decision. The Tribunal 
found Canada discriminates against First 
Nation children on reserve. It ordered 
Canada to reform the First Nation Child 
Family Services and immediately fully 
implement Jordan’s Principle. 

Chief Marcel Moody, Joe Moose, D’Arcy Linklater and Patrick Linklater welcomed Dr. Cynthia 
Wesley-Esquimaux to NCN.
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Manitoba’s Indigenous Women Voice 
Concerns at United Nations Conference

OCN Blizzard Team Saved – Will Skate Another Season

York headquarters, and made its own presentation. 
MKO Grand Chief Sheila North Wilson spoke about 

moving from rural reserves and into Winnipeg, which is a rite 
of passage for many Indigenous young people. The MKO Chief 
made the move herself, from Oxford House, and had a difficult 
time making the transition.

“I was full of hope and opportunity and optimism. What I 
faced instead was racism and belittlement and just not fitting 
in,” North Wilson told CTV.

She felt “humbled and empowered” to share her 
experiences and those of thousands of young women across 
the province and country. Many have the same stories: hoping 
to improve their education, job status and quality of life, they 
face harassment, racism, assault, sex trafficking , unemployment, 
poverty, and even death. 

“I believe it is so important to share our knowledge and 
our experiences with others,” said Mitaanjigamiing First Nation 
Chief Janice Henderson. “Together we are stronger and 

Blackhawks right winger from Churchill 
who first gained attention with the 
Blizzard.

“You know, this team is an institution, 
it’s captured the attention of a lot of 
our kids. They look up to the Blizzard, 
it’s motivating , they want to play with 
them,” says Moodie.

“If we lose that team, we lose a legacy, and the connection 
isn’t there for the kids. I can only assume minor hockey would 
drop off here. The 
Blizzard is not far from 
home. We want kids to 
believe it’s a stepping 
stone to the NHL.”

Currently there are 
about 50 young people 
playing hockey out of 
Nelson House. Coaches 
and managers work 
on a volunteer basis, and the players’ fees are covered by the 
Parks and Recreation budget. Moodie says it’s essential to keep 
hockey, and other physical activities, easy and affordable for 
young people.

Indigenous women from 
across the province shared 
the same experiences and 
thoughts of many NCN 
and Northern Manitoba 
women as they told United 
Nations representatives from 
around the world about the 
problems they have faced in 
moving from rural to urban 
areas.

On March 13th, women 
from the Institute for 
International Women’s 
Rights Manitoba (IIWR-MB) 
attended the 61st session 
of the Commission on the 
Status of Women at its New 

Determination and financial 
contributions from 
surrounding communities 
have bought the OCN 
Blizzard another season  
in the MJHL.

The Blizzard’s board of 
directors had announced in 
February that the team would 
be folding after this season, 
due to financial difficulties. 
It was upsetting news, as the 
Blizzard is the only Junior A 
franchise in the north. If the 
OCN team folded, hockey 
players would be looking 
to Swan River as their only 
option.

Not only that, says 
NCN Parks and Recreation 
Department Manager Lou 
Moodie, younger kids would 
lose their role models, like 
Jordin Tootoo, the Chicago 

Professional NHL player, Jordin Tootoo started out his Junior 
career with the OCN Blizzard in 1998-99 scoring 16 goals and 
21 assists in 47 games. A fan favourite, he was known for his 
thunderous hits and tough style of hockey.

together we can make 
changes to improve the 
safety of our Indigenous 
sisters across the globe.”

The women talked 
about common problems, 
but also spoke about 
possible solutions. North Wilson pointed to the resources and 
support that new immigrants receive, and suggested similar 
help should be available to Indigenous people moving into city 
centres. 

The IIWR-MB is the only organization in Manitoba to have 
special consultative status with the Economic and Social Council 
of the United Nations, which it received last July. It includes 
women from the University of Winnipeg Global College, Ma 
Mawi Chi Itata Centre Inc., Manitoba Keewatinowi Okimakanak 
Inc., Mitaanjigamiing First Nation, Ndinawemaagang Endaawaad 
Inc. and the Southern Chiefs Organization Inc.

It’s essential to keep 
hockey, and other 
physical activities, 

easy and affordable 
for NCN young 

people...

“Our children really are facing obstacles. It’s technology 
everywhere, like TV, computers, Xbox. If we don’t offer 
anything to these kids during their unoccupied times, they’re 
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looking at obesity and diabetes,” he says. “And 
beyond that, we need to get our kids out of the 
community. For motivation, for inspiration, they 
need to see life outside of Nelson House. And 
hockey is a great way to do that.”

Moodie says NCN, Cross Lake and Split Lake 
all offered up $10,000 to the OCN Blizzard’s 

operational budget so the team can play another 
year. Part of their agreement includes a hockey 
training camp in the fall for NCN young people, 
led by Blizzard players. The board of directors and 
stakeholders will meet this month to begin strategic 
planning to ensure the team will have financial 
stability into the future. 

The Blizzard is in the midst of one of its best 
seasons in its 20-year history. Led by league MVP 
Brady Keeper, the team is currently in third place.

If you and/or your children would like to get 
involved with NCN hockey, contact Terry Linklater, 
Lou Moodie, James Warren or Nick Campbell.

Nisichaway Nehetho 
Culture and Education Authority

By: Gail Gossfeld-McDonald, Director of Education 
Tansi! Last month, there was lots of snowy, cold weather. This 
month, there should be more daylight and milder weather. 
NNCEA regular Board meetings will be held at 5:00 p.m. on 
March 14th, April 11th, May 9th, June 13th and July 11th. This 
does not include any special Board meetings 
that have to be held. 

The Board has been busy with reviews of 
policy, the budget for 2017-18, NNCEA Board 
minutes and other matters. With the passing of 
Dolly M. Spence, a vacancy has been declared 
on the NNCEA School Board. An official letter 
was sent to Chief and Council. The Annual 
General Assembly for the NNCEA is scheduled 
for Monday, May 29th, 2017 at 5:00 p.m. at the 
Otetiskiwin School. There will be lots of NNCEA business to 
be shared, some decisions to be made, prizes to be given away, 
entertainment and food for your tummy! Your presence is 
requested. 

With the assistance of MFNERC, MFNERC staff, the 

NNCEA Community Workshops  
Focused on Better Education

Director’s Assistant (MC) and the Nehetho school team, 
a community engagement forum was held at Otetiskiwin 
Kiskinawamahtowekamik on February 21, 2017 from 9:30 a.m. 
– 4:30 p.m. It was designed to: relay that our school system 
has to have a purpose; provide info on a Planning Alternative 

Tomorrows with Hope (PATH) that the 
NNCEA School Board has created to set an 
educational path for our education system; 
share info on the colonial effects on First 
Nation Education Systems (Chris Scribe); 
share info on Language and Land: Pathways 
to Decolonization (Ramona Neckoway); 
share info on what the school has been doing 
about the inclusion/successes/challenges 
of the Nehetho Language and Cultural 

programming; provide an update on the Nehetho History, 
Language and Culture Project; gather input from elders, youth 
and others on what improvements need to be done in our 
educational system and where do we go from here. 

Working on PATH
Work on PATH has just 
begun as this sets the 
pace for education at 
Nisichawayasihk. The 
NNCEA Board wants our 
educational system to be 
“ours” and be the best it 
can be. Laying the PATH 
foundation ensures that 
our language and culture 
will forever be at its core. 
It will help ensure that our 
students know who they are 
and where they come from 
so they will know where to 
go, as well as knowing about 
traditional/contemporary 
ways and technology. By 

The Annual General 
Assembly for the 

NNCEA is scheduled 
for Monday, May 
29th, 2017 at 5:00 
p.m. at OK School.

 PATH Planning Diagram
Continued on page 6
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the time graduation occurs, 
they will be better prepared 
for future challenges and the 
next phase(s) of their life. We 
need to change what we’re 
doing and how we’re doing 
it. Everyone needs to help us 
with this. In the end, we can 
be happier, more content-
structured, successful and 
hopeful for the future! 

Workshop on 
Community 
Engagement  
and Dialogue
Thanks to MKO who sent 
a team to Nisichawayasihk 
to do a workshop on 
Community Engagement and 
Dialogue on First Nations (FN) 
Education reform on March 
6th. They want to ensure 
that the needs of northern 
First Nations schools are 
relayed to the Assembly 
of First Nations (AFN) and 
Indigenous Northern Affairs 
Canada (INAC). MKO wants 
to ensure that all MKO First 
Nations and independent 
First Nations schools have 
input and access to advancing 
education, lifelong learning 
and “a say” into what our 
schools need. Once MKO 
has received input from all of 
its respective Nations, MKO 
will provide info to the Chiefs 
in Assembly at Brokenhead 
Ojibway Nation. The findings 
will be of great interest and 
help. When it comes to the 
federal government, the 
time to “right the wrongs” 
that have happened to First 
Nations historically may  

get addressed.

Continued from page 5

1st Annual David 
MacDonald 
Memorial Volleyball 
and Basketball 
Tournament

What a Hoopla!
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Hart and Keith Berard. Their three older children are also 
exceptional athletes. Faith enjoys ballet and volleyball, and 
Garth had the family travelling across Canada with broomball, 
ball hockey and baseball. Keisha enjoyed the provincial 
broomball championships hosted by NCN last year; she played 
in perfect health after a cancer scare.

Fonda and Keith are proud to watch their children learn 
respect, leadership, cooperation, discipline and pride through 
team sports. 

“It keeps them out of trouble, they get to meet new 
people, but most important is spending that quality time 
together. The pep talks we have on the way to a game or trying 
to cheer them up after a loss, just being involved in your child’s 
life makes it all worthwhile,” says Fonda. “The best feeling is 
when they make a goal and look to find me in the crowd. I 
can’t even find the words to express that feeling.”

If you know a young person that our NCN community 

Joseph Berard is a grade 8 student at Acadia Junior High in 
Winnipeg. He plays centre for the South Winnipeg Kings A2 Gold 
Bantam team. Joseph was named the team’s MVP with nine goals 
and four assists. He also enjoys golf, basketball, soccer and playing 
trumpet in the school band. His favourite hockey player is Connor 
McDavid of the Edmonton Oilers, and Joseph plans to finish 
school and become an NHL player himself. Recently, Joseph took 
a shot that registered 111 kilometres an hour!

His younger brother, Carter, is a grade 6 student at 
Ryerson Elementary School. Carter plays centre for the South 
Winnipeg Kings A3 pee wee team, and scored 12 goals and 
made 9 assists. His favourite player is Alex Ovechkin of the 
Washington Capitals. Carter loves basketball, flag football, 
soccer and baseball, and recently participated in the University 
of Manitoba’s CanU track and field program. Carter plans to be 
an all-star NHL player who is always there for his family.

Joseph and Carter are the two youngest children of Fonda 

would like to hear about, 
please send an email to 
achimowina@gmail.com.

Joseph and Carter Berard.

Spotlight on Joseph and Carter Berard



8 Nisichawayasihk Cree Nation   ᓂᓯᒐᐘᔭᓯᕽ ᓀᐦᐁᖪᐍᐱᐢᑭᑎᕐᑲᐢ

NNCEA School System Pushes for Improvements
The NCN Chief and Council 
are working together on 
an Education Infrastructure 
Program for a School 
Feasibility Study Project. 
A contract was awarded 
to Stantec Architecture to 
perform the task. The Band 
has recruited an Education 
Project Coordinator 
to provide liaison and 
coordination efforts. Target 
for completion of the 
feasibility study is before the 
end of August 2017. This is 
another positive development 
that the Band has worked on. 

School Survey
A survey instrument to 
get input on attendance 
and other educational 
information from community 
members is being finalized 
by the 
Director’s 
Assistant. 
Once the 
instrument 
is approved, 
a survey 
team will 
go door 
to door 
to get people’s input. By 
the end of April/early May, 
results will be tabulated and 
analyzed. By the latter part of 
May, we should have some 
“grassroots” data to help us 
“move forward.” One major 
reason for doing the survey is 
to know how many students 
are/aren’t in school. We 
need to increase our student 
numbers on a regular basis so 
we can justify getting a new 
school to INAC. Please co-
operate with the survey team 
members and continue to 
send your child(ren) to school 

everyday. The sooner we can get a new school the better. 
Semester two began for the high school on February 6th, 

2017. Jean Claude On, a math teacher, left us to pursue other 
ventures in Ontario. Enrollment for Semester 2 at NNOC was 
188. Sixty students enrolled in grade 9. Seventy-three enrolled 
in grade 10. Thirty-nine enrolled in grade 11. Sixteen enrolled in 
grade 12. 

Nehetho History, Language and Culture Project
By the end of March 2017, the Nehetho History, Language and 
Culture Project will complete their task. The team will release 
the resource booklets on: the history of our community/our 
school system, a mini-dictionary of our “th” Nehetho language 
along with some legends. The team has been super busy and 
the booklets are taking shape. There will be a celebration to 
launch the resource booklets, date to be announced. Each 
school and each NCN organization and household will get a 
copy of the booklets for a keepsake. The booklets will contain 
lots of valuable information and will be “a stepping stone” to 
future research projects at NCN.

Nehetho Language Classes
Nehetho language classes had limited success. Due to matters 
beyond our control, classes did not continue in the new year. 

But, this is okay. Nehetho language classes will 
be offered again. It is important for all of us to 
speak our language which is an important part 
of our being, our identity. We have to keep 
our language alive. Language and culture is at 
the very core of who we are. Wouldn’t it be 
great if we were all proficient in our language? 
That would be so awesome. So, when 
Nehetho language classes are offered again, 
make sure you attend. If you are proficient in 

our language, teach your children what you know. When they 
grow up, they will thank you for teaching them their language.

Alice Moore Education Centre
The 20th anniversary of the Alice Moore Education Centre was 
held on February 22nd, 2017. The building was blessed with 
a cleansing ceremony, smudging, and holy water with words 
from William Dumas; Rev. Nelson Hart; Madeline Spence; 
Angela Moore; previous Director of Education, and Lorne 
Keeper. Snacks and beverages were available. Thanks to all who 
dropped in and assisted with the event. The Keeper family 
donated a beautiful sash to hang on the picture of Alice Moore. 
It is hoped that a purification and blessing ceremony will take 
place after every election. In the near future, our schools will 
have to have a similar ceremony.

Land-based Education
The rush is on to spend the last of the Language and Culture 

monies by the end of March. The Life Skills, Land-based 
education as well as the traditional arts/crafts and Nehetho 
technology programs have ordered some much needed 
resources/supplies. All kinds of supplies for handicrafts are in. 
They have to be organized and distributed for classroom use. 
Some outdoor equipment like skis, snowshoes, canoes, life 
jackets, paddles, traps, etc., still have to be ordered or haven’t 
arrived yet. A sea can has to be used to store all this new 
stuff. These new items will definitely enrich programming for 
our students. 

CAP/CIP Results
The CAP/CIP results are now known. Three of five educational 
proposals were approved: $10,000.00 for the Life Skills/
Outdoor Education, $50,000.00 for the School Nutrition 
program and $63,499.00 for the Post-secondary Enhancement 
Program. Many thanks to the CAP/CIP committee and 
Taskinagahp Trust for the generous allocations. 

Decluttering
“Decluttering” is still in effect at the schools. It is real difficult 
to keep our school tidy as there is a lack of space and storage. 
Bigger, better garbage receptacles have been ordered. When 
they arrive, public works will set them up. No matter what, 
decluttering has to continue and will be ongoing.

Having Nehetho Cree Language in schools continues to be 
important to keep the language “alive.”

A survey team will 
go door to door 
to get people’s 

input on student 
attendance 

concerns.
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Voice of Our Youth
 

Proud to Take Part 
By: Candishia Spence, Vice Chief for NNOC Junior Chief and Council
On Thursday February 16th, 2017 and Friday 
February 17th, 2017, NNOC hosted the 1st 
Annual David MacDonald Volleyball and 
Basketball Tournament at OK School. 

The tournament was dedicated to our late 
teacher and coach, Mr. David MacDonald. 
To some, he was also 
a father figure. I think 
Mac would have been a 
little disappointed with 
how the warriors played 
in both volleyball and 
basketball. Mac would 
have wanted to play on 
the “Dads” team for volleyball because they 
won first place and he is a dad after all. I think 
Mr. MacDonald would have been happy with 
the outcome of basketball category because his 
twin daughters and their co-workers won first 
place. 

Overall, the David MacDonald memorial 
tournament was great! There was a lot of 
sportsmanship shown which Mac loved, and also 
a little bit of teasing which Mac also enjoyed. 

I think without MacDonald’s appearance it 

was somewhat lonely. There were parts, usually 
before the games where I could imagine Mac 
giving us reminders: “always move around, call 
for the ball, set up some plays.”

“Before I got here there was no sports teams 
happening.”- Mac 

That is something 
he always made clear 
to the warriors during 
little meetings. I am truly 
thankful for the spark that 
he brought back to NCN 
because there were teams 
long ago. (Unfortunately 

the players from these teams came back and 
beat us!) 

Mac represented ideas, he represented 
possibilities and he created both volleyball and 
basketball teams for the students of NCN. Mac 
also helped students with their careers. 

In closing , it goes without saying that Mr. 
MacDonald was well loved, a little stubborn 
and very smart. Mac wasn’t just strict; he also 
impacted students’ lives regardless of the 
situation that they were in. What we received 
from him was incredibly valuable; to never give 
up on achieving our goals whether it was school 
work, sports achievements, or life achievements.

Next year, the NNOC male and female 
warrior teams will be ready to defeat the NCN 
Chief and Council’s basketball team (watch out 
Marcel!), the over 50 team, school staff teams, 
and the Moms’ and Dads’ teams. We plan to 
take first place in both sports, as most people 
know Mac always rooted for the underdog (i.e. 
Boston Bruins)!

To some, he was also a father 
figure... I think Mr. MacDonald 

would have been happy with the 
outcome of basketball... 

Volleyball Results 	 Basketball Results
1st. Dads’ team 	 1st. Staff
2nd. Over 50’s (lost by 2 points) 	 2nd. Chief and Council (lost by two points)
3rd. NNOC/OK School Staff 	 3rd. Male NNOC Warriors 
4th. Female NNOC Warriors 	 4th. Female NNOC Warriors

There will be several important votes in the near future that will require your vote. Be sure to let us know your contact 
information to be eligible to vote. Your input matters! 

DO YOU WANT TO RECEIVE ACHIMOWINA NEWSPAPER AT HOME EACH MONTH? 
If you are a NCN Citizen living in Nelson House, Leaf Rapids, South Indian Lake, Thompson, Winnipeg or Brandon, we want 
to get news to you. WANT AN E-COPY? You can always find the latest Achimowina online at ncncree.com! 
Send your contact information and address to Joyce Yetman by phone (204) 484-2604, or joyceyetman@ncncree.com.

ATTENTION NCN CITIZENS:	 WANT TO BE ADDED TO THE NCN VOTING LIST 	
	 OR ACHIMOWINA NEWS DELIVERY LIST?
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NCN Could Benefit 
From Newly Created 
Manitoba First Nation 
School System
Since 1981, our education 
system has been based on 
First Nations Control of First 
Nations Education (FNCFNE) 
and received minimal dollars 
from the federal government. 
Yet, we have survived and 
lived through the many, many 
challenges and changes, 
which have occurred within 
the realm of FNCFNE in our 
community/province. 

The latest major change 
has been the Dec. 16th, 
2016 historic signing of an 
Education Governance 
Agreement for the creation 
of a Manitoba First Nations 
School System (MFNSS) also 
known as the Partnership 
Transition Initiative (PTI) that 
will be totally operational for 
the 2017-18 school year and 
thereafter. This agreement, 
sanctioned by the Assembly 
of Manitoba Chiefs, is 
between the Government 
of Canada and the Manitoba 
First Nations Education 
Resource Centre (MFNERC).

The MFNSS is a First 
Nations (FN) designed 
school system (division) 
which will have funding 
comparable to provincial 

school divisions (various 
sources quote $17k-$18k 
per student) for those First 
Nation communities who 
join. But, all of the educational 
dollars for elementary and 
secondary schooling will go 
directly to MFNERC, not 
the FN. The purpose of 
the MFNSS is to establish a 
strong support system for 
participating First Nation 
schools in Manitoba and 
improve academic standards, 
outcomes, retention and 
graduation rates. The MFNSS 
will administer and manage 
K-12 programs/services in 
the FN communities who 
choose to participate. Thus 
far, 12 First Nations have 
signed on. Additional schools 
can be phased in. There is no 
obligation for any FN school 
to join the FNSS. 

But, what is clear is, if 
you join the FNSS, many 
improvements will be received. If you do not join, as it stands, 
no improvements in services will be received from the MFNSS. 
No additional funding will be provided either. First Nation 
school systems who do not join will remain under existing 
policy and the current funding framework agreements for 
Band-operated Federal Schools (BOFS) and proposal-based 
programs. 

In other words, the same financial struggles and woes will 

continue, unless we take action. We have the right to remain an 
independent First Nation school and to receive proper funding 
for our students. Our treaty rights need to be respected and 
we must not be discriminated against particularly given that 
education is such a fundamental right. Chief and Council are 
taking action to raise our concerns so our children will be 
treated fairly. The NNCEA Board also does not think this is fair 
and supports further action being taken to ensure our rights 
are respected. Future information and updates will be provided.
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School’s Recent Activities
m Science Fair Out of this World
Congratulations to all the winners and participants in the 
annual Otetiskiwin School Science Fair which was held on 
February 16th. The projects/displays were most interesting. 
As usual, it was a great success! Good luck at the upcoming 
MFNERC First Nations Science Fair!

m Spelling Bee Gets Students Buzzing
We look forward to another annual event, the OK Spelling 
Bee on March 15th, 2017 at 12:30 p.m. This is a great 
competition that all students take part in as a participant or 
audience member. 

m Fixing up Our Schools 
The modernization of student washrooms on the main floor 
is still on the horizon. This will get done this summer.

Work on the high school continues. Contractors are 
Conterra. As each day goes by, it is one day sooner until the 
high school gets completed. So life at NNOC can get back 
to normal. There’s no doubt that students, parents, staff, the 
NNCEA Board and the Band will be glad when this happens. 
Your patience and understanding at this time is truly 
appreciated! 

m Sign-up Now For Post Secondary Sponsorship
April 30th is the deadline to apply for post-secondary 
sponsorship for next year. So apply early with all the required 
documents. Forms are available on-line or can be attained 
from Matilda at central office or the Alice Moore Education 
Centre (AMEC). The Post-secondary committee will meet 
on May 25 and 26, 2017 to review all applications! The 
Post-secondary handbook has been updated and should be 
approved by the NNCEA Board at its next meeting.

m Take an Important Education Survey 
Please take some time to fill out a short survey on FNs 
education from the federal government. It gives you an 
opportunity to voice your concerns and provide suggestions 
on FN education reform. The website is: https://www.aadnc-
aandc.gc.ca/eng/1485868934279/1485869009298

Your views will guide the government as it moves 
forward on this matter. Your input is needed and valued! 

On March 1, 2017 the level of 
Footprint Lake is forecasted to be 
798.4 feet. The level of the lake is 
expected to remain fairly constant 
until the third week of the month 
and then rise 1 inch to an elevation 
of 798.5 feet by the end of March. 
During the month of April the level 
of the lake is expected to remain 
fairly constant until the third week of the month and then fall 10 inches to an 
elevation of 797.6 feet by the end of the month.

Footprint Lake  
Water Levels 
Footprint Lake  
60-Day Water Level Forecast
Forecast March 1 – April 30, 2017

2017 NCN Annual Winter 
Festival Set to Kick-off
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General Delivery
Nelson House, Manitoba R0B 1A0
Phone: (204) 484-2332  
Fax: (204) 484-2392
www.ncncree.com

ᓂᓯᒐᐘᔭᓯᕽ ᓀᐦᐁᖪᐍᐱᐢᑭᑎᕐᑲᐢ Do you have a suggestion or 
an Achimowina story idea?  
We would like your comments, 
feedback or news stories. Please 
contact achimowina@gmail.com

NCN on Facebook!
Stay current with NCN’s latest news, events 
and updates on your computer, smartphone or 
device from our official NCN Facebook page  
@nisichawayasihk.

Events Calendar

MONDAY, MARCH 20, 2017
4:00 p.m.		  Opening ceremonies
		  Standing up ceremony – 1 and under – (School gym)
		  Family fun night – (School gym) Door admission: $3.00 			 
		  Children 12 and under Free 
		  Funniest Jigging (Adult open) Entry fee: $15.00
		  Mixed youth and adult Funniest Jigging Entry fee: $15.00
8:00 p.m.		  King and Queen Trapper events – School 
		  Event: Trapper presentations and questionnaire

TUESDAY, MARCH 21, 2017
1:00 p.m.		  NCN’s got talent (School) 			 
		  Karaoke – Instrumental – No voice overs
5:00 p.m.		  Poker derby – (School gym) Entry fee: $20.00
5:00 p.m.		  Elders singing competition – Open – (School) 

		  Door admission: $3.00 Children 12 and under Free 	

TUESDAY, MARCH 21, 2017
		  Local singing competition – Open – (School)	
7:00 p.m.		  King and queen trapper events (School)
		  Event: Trap setting and snare setting

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 22, 2017
1:00 p.m.		  Poker derby – (School gym) Entry fee: $20.00		
5:00 p.m.		  Adult cribbage tournament – (School – room 101)	
		  20 player limit. Entry fee: $20.00			 
6:00 p.m.		  Mini queen competition (School) Door admission: $3.00 			
		  Children 12 and under Free 
		  Elders Jigging competition (M and F) (School) 		
8:00 p.m.		  King and queen trapper events 
		  Event: Moose, Goose, Muskrat and Duck calling

THURSDAY, MARCH 23, 2017
9:00 a.m.		  Pancake breakfast (Arena)		
12:00 p.m.		  Wiener roast (School) 
		  Snow sculpture competition (Judging) Entry fee: $20.00 
		  Theme: Pithiseesuk
		  Elders Animal Calling (M and F) (School)
		  Events: Frog, Crow, wolf, Muskrat, Beaver and owl calling

THURSDAY, MARCH 23, 2017
		  Merchandise bingo (School) – Cards are $20.00/9 TV
1:00 p.m.		  Youth fun events (Ball diamond) 
		  Sliding party and snowmobile rides – School
3:00 p.m.		  King and Queen Trapper events – Ball diamond 
		  Event: Outdoor campfire cooking
5:00 p.m.		  Poker derby – (School gym) Entry fee: $20.00
		  Adult Scrabble tournament (School – Room 101) 20 player limit
		  Youth scrabble tournament (School – Room 101) 
		  20 player limit. Entry fee: $15.00

6:00 p.m.		  Youth jigging competition (School) Door admission: $3.00 		
		  Children 12 and under Free 
		  Family team events (School)  
		  4 to a team – 1 elder, 1 adult, 2 youth under 17

FRIDAY, MARCH 24, 2017
9:00 a.m.		  Pancake breakfast (Arena)

12:00 p.m.		  Adult fun events (Ball diamond)

1:00 p.m.		  Elder King and queen trapper events (Location: Ball Diamond) 
		  • Log sawing, Log chopping, Fire building , Tea boiling , bannock 
		  • Moose and goose calling

1:00 p.m.		  Poker derby – (Arena) Entry fee: $20.00

3:00 p.m.		  Rehearsals – School

3:00 p.m.		  Youth King and queen trapper events (Location: Ball Diamond) 
		  Entry fee: $20.00 
		  • Log sawing, Log splitting , Fire building , Tea boiling and bannock 
		  • Trap setting 
		  • Moose and goose calling

3:00 p.m.		  Selfie scavenger hunt Entry fee: $30.00/team of 4

5:00 p.m.		  Poker derby – Adults – 12 finalists – School gym  
		  Adult snowshoe race (North side of arena) Entry fee: $30.00 
		  Youth snowshoe race (North side of arena) Entry fee: $10.00

6:00 p.m.		  Adult jigging competition (M and F) (School) 
		  Door admission: $3.00 Children 12 and under Free 	

Family night 		  Theme: Moanna		

6:00 p.m.		  Marcel and Mathias puppets

7:00 p.m.		  Talent show – 1st 20 registered participants Entry fee: $75.00		
		  King and Queen trapper events (School)

		  Event: Best dressed trapper (Hunting style, fisherman style, 		
		  camo style, duel dynasty style)

SATURDAY, MARCH 25, 2017
9:00 a.m.		  Pancake breakfast (Arena)

10:00 a.m.		  NCN Dog derby (1 lap) (United church point) Entry fee: $100.00	  
		  8 dogs – 20 km. Ages 16 and up	

11:00 a.m.		  Adult Iron person (M and F) (North lake shore of the arena) 
		  Entry fee: $30.00 (Snowshoeing, Freight, Log sawing)

12:00 p.m.		  Youth iron person (M and F) (North lake shore of the arena)  
		  Entry fee: $20.00 (Snowshoeing, Freight, Log sawing)

1:00 p.m.		  Youth Sponge Hockey tournament – (Fish plant ice area) 
		  Entry fee: $50.00

1:00 p.m.		  Adult Sponge Hockey tournament – (Fish plant ice area)  
		  Entry fee: $100.00

3:00 p.m.		  $75,000 Monster bingo

SUNDAY, MARCH 26, 2017
12:00 p.m.		  Snowmobile drag races

12:00 p.m.		  Richard Linklater Memorial Fish Derby

NCN Winter Festival Schedule Dates and events subject to change.


